### Law & Inequality: A Journal of Theory and Practice

Volume 25 | Issue 2

Article 2

2007

# Employment of People with Disabilities: Twenty-Five Years Back and Ahead

Peter Blanck

Meera Adya

William N. Myhill

Deepti Samant

Follow this and additional works at: http://scholarship.law.umn.edu/lawineq

#### **Recommended** Citation

Peter Blanck, Meera Adya, William N. Myhill & Deepti Samant, *Employment of People with Disabilities: Twenty-Five Years Back and Ahead*, 25 LAW & INEQ. 323 (2007). Available at: http://scholarship.law.umn.edu/lawineq/vol25/iss2/2

Law & Inequality: A Journal of Theory and Practice is published by the University of Minnesota Libraries Publishing.



### **Employment of People with Disabilities:** Twenty-Five Years Back and Ahead

Peter Blanck \* Meera Adya William N. Myhill Deepti Samant Pei-Chun Chen

By most accounts, Americans with disabilities today have significantly lower rates of employment than their non-disabled peers. Prior studies generally have relied on a "supply-side" approach, focusing on personal characteristics and limitations to predict employment and earnings. These models have not sufficiently analyzed variables related to social context (i.e., interaction of employer demand/supply, the environment, civil rights, and corporate culture) as predictors of employment outcomes for people with disabilities. This Article reviews past research, driven by a medical model approach, and recent research driven by a socialcivil rights paradigm. We envision future research that guided by a comprehensive social-civil rights-techno model approach. We describe research efforts to help identify and evaluate future employment models. We end with a blueprint for research and policy challenges and opportunities to be addressed over the coming 25 years, with suggested benchmarks to gauge improvement in the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>\*</sup> Peter Blanck, Ph.D., J.D., is University Professor and Chairman of the Burton Blatt Institute ("BBI") at Syracuse University. Meera Adya, J.D., Ph.D., is Director of Research at BBI and Affiliated Faculty with the Psychology Department at Syracuse University. William N. Myhill, M.Ed., J.D., is Senior Research Associate at BBI and Adjunct Professor of Law at Syracuse University. Deepti Samant, M.S., is a Research Associate at BBI; Pei-Chun Chen, Ph.D., is a BBI Post-doctoral Fellow. This research was funded, in part, by grants to Dr. Blanck from the U.S. Department of Education, National Institute on Disability and Rehabilitation Research ("NIDRR") for (i) "Rehabilitation Research and Training Center ("RRTC") on Workforce Investment and Employment Policy for Persons with Disabilities," Grant No. H133B980042-99; (ii) "IT Works," Grant No. H133A011803; (iii) "Demand Side Employment Placement Models," Grant No. H133A001303; (iv) "Technology for Independence: A Community-Based Resource Center," Grant No. H133A021801; and (v) "Southeast Disability & Business Technical Assistance Center," Grant No. H133A060094. The authors thank our law research assistants Alexis R. Long, Anh V. Trinh, and Rachel Bubb for their careful assistance.

employment rate of persons with disabilities.

#### Introduction

Since the passage of the Americans with Disabilities Act ("ADA") of 1990, multiple indicators demonstrate improvements in the social inclusion and participation of people with varying disabilities throughout the United States.<sup>1</sup> Thousands of people with disabilities, who previously received essential and life sustaining services while housed in state institutions, today live and flourish in highly integrated communities of their choice.<sup>2</sup> New commercial construction—office buildings, restaurants, airports, and sports stadiums—in the last fifteen years has been subject to the ADA Accessibility Guidelines mandating such standards as accessible entrances, telephones, seating, restrooms, directions, and parking.<sup>3</sup>

Title I of the ADA introduced revolutionary employment provisions that have proven a "model for anti-discrimination protections for people with disabilities all over the world."<sup>4</sup> It requires employers to provide accommodations for a qualified employee with a disability when the accommodations are requested, reason-

3. See generally 36 C.F.R. § 1191 (2007) (prescribing accessibility guidelines for buildings and facilities covered by the ADA); AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT ACCESSIBILITY GUIDELINES FOR BUILDINGS AND FACILITIES (U.S. Access Bd. 2002), available at http://www.access-board.gov/adaag/ADAAG.pdf (providing guidelines for accessibility to buildings and facilities under the ADA).

<sup>1.</sup> Peter Blanck, The Burton Blatt Institute: Centers of Innovation on Disability at Syracuse University, 56 SYRACUSE L. REV. 201, 209 (2006).

<sup>2.</sup> State and private institutional residential settings have seen a decrease in residents with intellectual and developmental disabilities from 125,340 in 1991 to 67,066 in 2005. Over the same period, this population has increased their in community settings of 1 to 6 persons from 108,479 to 291,142. K. Charlie Lakin et al., Changing Patterns in Size of Residential Settings for Persons with Intellectual and Developmental Disability, 1977-2005, 44 MENTAL RETARDATION 306, 309 fig.1 (2006); see also AM. ASS'N ON MENTAL RETARDATION ET AL., "COMMUNITY FOR ALL' TOOL KIT: RESOURCES FOR SUPPORTING COMMUNITY LIVING, at II.D.1-2 (2004), at http://thechp.syr.edu/toolkit/Community\_for\_All\_Toolkit\_Veravailable sion1.1.pdf (discussing comparable changes in the residential settings of individuals with intellectual and development disabilities); U.S. DEP'T OF JUSTICE, DELIVERING ON THE PROMISE: SELF-EVALUATION TO PROMOTE COMMUNITY LIVING FOR PEOPLE WITH DISABILITIES: REPORT TO THE PRESIDENT ON EXECUTIVE ORDER 13217. at II.A.1 (2002).available athttp://www.hhs.gov/newfreedom/final/pdf/doj.pdf (discussing the role of the Department of Justice with respect to improving the housing conditions of disabled people).

<sup>4.</sup> The Honorable Dick Thornburgh, Remarks at the Congressional Human Rights Caucus Briefing on International Disability Rights (Mar. 30, 2004), available at http://www.nod.org/index.cfm?fuseaction=page.viewPage&pageID= 1430&nodeID=1&FeatureID=1263&redirected=1&CFID=5578504&CFTOKEN=74 939408.

able, and needed to perform essential job functions.<sup>5</sup> Employers and employees engage in an interactive dialogue to identify and implement appropriate accommodations.<sup>6</sup> Moreover, there is increased understanding and public support for individuals with disabilities to succeed in the workforce, gain independence from welfare programs, and own homes.<sup>7</sup> As a result, employment rates have increased among people with severe functional limitations.<sup>8</sup>

People with disabilities, however, continue to receive less appropriate health care and education when compared to those without disabilities and are more pessimistic about their futures.<sup>9</sup> Similarly, individuals with disabilities experience disparities in access to transportation and technology due to inaccessible designs, are less active politically, and are three times more likely to live in poverty than people without disabilities.<sup>10</sup> Overall employment rates of people with disabilities remain significantly lower, and unemployment three times higher, than those of people without disabilities, with notable declines in employment rates for people with physical, sensory, self-care, and mental disabilities.<sup>11</sup>

First, reviewing previous research efforts, this article sets out a blueprint for the role of research, policy, and law in advancing

9. HARRIS INTERACTIVE INC., 2004 GAPS SURVEY OF AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES 5, 10–11 (2004), available at http://www.nod.org/Resources/harris2004/harris2004\_data.pdf. The National Organization on Disability prepared a summary of the key indicators from this poll which is available at http://www.nod.org/Resources/harris2004/ harris2004\_summ.pdf.

10. See Michael Waterstone, The Untold Story of the Rest of the Americans with Disabilities Act, 58 VAND. L. REV. 1807, 1834 (2005) (noting that voter registration is lower for people with disabilities and that people with disabilities are more likely to feel politically marginalized); JACK MCNEIL, U.S. CENSUS BUREAU, CURRENT POPULATION REPORT: AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES: HOUSEHOLD ECONOMIC STUDIES 1997 1 (U.S. Dep't of Commerce 2001), available at http://www.census.gov/prod/2001pubs/p70-73.pdf ("[T]he poverty rate among the population 25 to 64 years old with no disability was 8.3 percent; it was 27.9 percent for those with a severe disability.").

11. See Harris Interactive, supra note 9, at 7; Kris Maher, Disabled Face Scarcer Jobs, Data Show, WALL ST. J., Oct. 5, 2005, at D2 ("[T]he employment rate for Americans age 21 to 64 with sensory, physical, mental, or self-care disabilities fell to 38.3% in 2004, from 40.8% in 2001.").

<sup>5.</sup> PETER BLANCK, ET AL., DISABILITY CIVIL RIGHTS LAW AND POLICY: CASES AND MATERIALS 216-17 (2005) (providing an overview of Title I's requirements).

<sup>6.</sup> *Id.* at 248-51 (describing the process an employee must undergo in order to obtain a reasonable accommodation from her employer under the ADA).

<sup>7.</sup> See Blanck, supra note 1, at 210.

<sup>8.</sup> H. STEPHEN KAYE, DISABILITY STATISTICS CTR. INST. FOR HEALTH AND AGING, IMPROVED EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITIES FOR PEOPLE WITH DISABILITIES 1 (2003), available at http://dsc.ucsf.edu/view\_pdf.php?pdf\_id=27; Douglas Kruse & Lisa Schur, Employment of People with Disabilities Following the ADA, 42 INDUS. RELATIONS 31, 50-51 Tbls. 3 & 4. (2003).

the "civic, economic and social participation of persons with disabilities in a global society."<sup>12</sup> Part I reviews past public policy efforts and research findings regarding workers with disabilities. Part II discusses current and future research initiatives on the cutting edge of promoting successful employment outcomes for people with disabilities. Part III presents promising research methodologies in multidisciplinary field disability and employment research. Finally, Part IV presents challenges and opportunities for research, policy, and legal initiatives, framing a blueprint for the next quarter century.

## I. Past Research on Employment and People with Disabilities

Successful employment outcomes for people with disabilities are more the norm today—after a century of shifting attitudes, beliefs, and public policy initiatives. A civil rights framework for understanding societal barriers that "disable" people and that supports equal education, economic, and employment opportunities is now part of the American fabric. Research continues to inform improvements in policy and practice, though recently the emphasis of research is shifting from solely preparing people with disabilities for employment—a supply-side approach—to also preparing employers and industries for hiring and accommodating workers with disabilities—a demand-side approach—in the new global economy.

#### A. The Medical and Civil Rights Models of Disability

Early federal initiatives addressing the needs of individuals with disabilities date back to the aftermath of the American Civil War. Congress implemented a pension program for Union Army veterans with disabilities—the first social insurance plan in the world of such scale and support—which at times consumed nearly fifty percent of federal revenue.<sup>13</sup> Pension eligibility was based on a medically diagnosed "incapacity to perform manual labor."<sup>14</sup> This medical model viewed disability as an infirmity precluding equal opportunity and participation in society.<sup>15</sup> Through the pension scheme's broad reach, the medical model became the standard

<sup>12.</sup> Burton Blatt Inst., http://bbi.syr.edu/ (last visited Feb. 12, 2007).

<sup>13.</sup> See Peter Blanck, Americans with Disabilities and Their Civil Rights: Past, Present, and Future, 66 U. PITT. L. REV. 687, 690-91 (2005).

<sup>14.</sup> Id. at 690.

<sup>15.</sup> Id.

conception of disability for over a century.<sup>16</sup>

Social Security entitlement programs benefiting people living in poverty or with disabilities perpetuated the medical model well into the 1960s.<sup>17</sup> People with disabilities continued to play a subordinate role to the medical system and to social expectations to adjust to a physical and social environment structured for the convenience of people without disabilities.<sup>18</sup> Viewing people with disabilities as deficient in some mental or physical capacity, the medical model did not recognize the disabling impact of the environment as constructed, nor its role in producing unnecessary segregation and poverty.<sup>19</sup> Focusing on medical needs rather than individual rights, the medical model created a legacy of federal and state policies providing assistance under the guise of welfare and charity.<sup>20</sup>

In the 1970s, national policies began to address the rights of people with disabilities.<sup>21</sup> The Rehabilitation Act of 1973 recognized that people with disabilities compose an insular minority, who are entitled to civil rights protections similar to those fought for by women and African Americans.<sup>22</sup> People with disabilities began to challenge stereotypes and assert their right for equal opportunities in education, health care, employment, housing, and transportation.<sup>23</sup>

A civil rights framework built on equal rights, economic independence, inclusion, and empowerment led to passage of other federal laws addressing equal opportunity and accessibility in education, housing, and air travel, and culminated with the ADA.<sup>24</sup>

20. Blanck, supra note 13, at 693.

21. BLANCK ET AL., supra note 5, at 4.

23. JOSEPH P. SHAPIRO, NO PITY: PEOPLE WITH DISABILITIES FORGING A NEW CIVIL RIGHTS MOVEMENT 64–70 (1993) (describing the activities of disability rights activists and the origins of disability protections in the Federal Rehabilitation Act).

24. Blanck, supra note 13, at 693.

<sup>16.</sup> See id.

<sup>17.</sup> Id. at 693.

<sup>18.</sup> *Id*.

<sup>19.</sup> Id.; see also Peter Blanck & Michael Millender, Before Disability Civil Rights: Civil War Pensions and the Politics of Disability in America, 52 ALA. L. REV. 1, 2-3 (2000) (describing the negative effects of the medical model on disabled people).

<sup>22.</sup> Cf. 29 U.S.C. § 701(a)(5), (c)(1)-(2) (2000) (indicating that people with disabilities "continually encounter . . . discrimination in such critical areas as employment, housing, public accommodations, education, transportation, communication, recreation, institutionalization, health services, voting, and public services," and that U.S. policy mandates "respect for individual dignity, . . . self-determination, . . . privacy, rights, and equal access" for Americans with disabilities).

Today, the federal government plays a significant role in eliminating the physical, social, and limit equal involvement in society for people with disabilities.<sup>25</sup>

## B. The Supply and Demand Sides of Employment for People with Disabilities

Successful employment plays a central role in eliminating social and economic barriers faced by people with disabilities. Employment opens the door to social inclusion, skill and career advancement, asset accumulation and home ownership, and increased economic and civic involvement.<sup>26</sup> In 2004, the National Organization on Disability, in conjunction with Harris Interactive, found that workplace discrimination on the basis of disability significantly declined between 2000 and 2004.<sup>27</sup> The proportion of qualified job seekers with disabilities not offered a position matching their skill set declined from 51% to 31%.<sup>28</sup> Furthermore, those individuals reporting the denial of reasonable accommodations by employers fell from 40% to 21%.<sup>29</sup> Nonetheless, employment rates in the U.S. remained consistently lower for people with disabilities compared to people without disabilities.<sup>30</sup>

Successful employment begins with a match of labor supply and demand. Most employment and disability research since the passage of the ADA has targeted the supply side, including "exploring how employment and earnings may be depressed by personal characteristics (e.g., educational gaps, time and energy constraints) or... disincentives created by disability income programs."<sup>31</sup> Job placement services frequently emphasize assisting qualified workers with disabilities to develop skills sets, accessing the job market, and understanding work culture.<sup>32</sup>

29. Id. at 708.

30. Peter Blanck et al., Demand Side Employment Placement Models, National Institute for Disability and Rehabilitation Research Grant No. H133A060033, at 1 2005 (on file with authors) [hereinafter Employer Demand].

<sup>25.</sup> Id. at 693-94.

<sup>26.</sup> Lisa Schur, The Difference a Job Makes: The Effects of Employment Among People with Disabilities, 36 J. ECON. ISSUES 339, 342-46 (2002).

<sup>27.</sup> NAT'L ORG. ON DISABILITY, LANDMARK DISABILITY SURVEY FINDS PERVASIVE DISADVANTAGES (June 25, 2004), http://www.nod.org/index.cfm?fuseaction=page.viewPage&pageID=1430&nod eID=1&FeatureID=1422&redirected=1&CFID=5578504&CFTOKEN=74939408.

<sup>28.</sup> Blanck, supra note 13, at 707-08.

<sup>31.</sup> Id.

<sup>32.</sup> See Dennis Gilbride et al., Employers' Attitudes Toward Hiring Persons with Disabilities and Vocational Rehabilitation Services, 66 J. REHABILITATION 17,

Indicators of labor supply, such as educational attainment, work experience, and "labor market tightness as measured by the unemployment rate," have been primary tools for economic analysis predicting employment outcomes.<sup>33</sup> Demand side characteristics have not been studied sufficiently under the supply side model.<sup>34</sup> Part II illustrates new research protocols focused on "Employer Demand" characteristics.

## II. Present Research on Employment and People with Disabilities

The Burton Blatt Institute ("BBI") is at the forefront of disability and employment research, policy development, and promoting best practices for advancing the successful employment of people with disabilities. BBI's five-year "Demand Side Employment Placement Models" projects engage a team of more than twentyfive leading researchers, including scholars of disability law, economics, statistics, and psychology, located at seven national universities across the United States.<sup>35</sup> The purpose of the research is to develop a knowledge base for employers and to build effective tools for their use to promote the hiring of highly qualified workers with and without disabilities.<sup>36</sup> This part discusses two comprehensive initiatives: (a) the Demand Side Employment Placement Models ("Employer Demand") Project, and (b) the related role of present and emerging technologies in training and accommodating employees with disabilities.

#### A. Employer Demand

Researchers need to understand employer demand for workers, skill sets, and changing work requirements over time.<sup>37</sup> Similarly, we need to better understand the role of employer policies, practices, and attitudes in the successful or unsuccessful employment of people with varying disabilities. Researchers at BBI, and their national partners, are undertaking a rigorous research

<sup>17-18 (2000);</sup> U.S. Dep't of Veterans Affairs, Vocational Rehabilitation and Employment Program, http://www.vba.va.gov/bln/vre/ (last visited Jan. 27, 2007).

<sup>33.</sup> Employer Demand, supra note 30, at 39.

<sup>34.</sup> Id. at xv.

<sup>35.</sup> Burton Blatt Inst., Projects, http://bbi.syr.edu/projects/ (last visited Feb. 7, 2007).

<sup>36.</sup> See Burton Blatt Inst., BBI Employment Demand Project: Project Overview, http://bbi-empdemand.syr.edu/Home/tabid/336/Default.aspx (last visited Feb. 7, 2007).

<sup>37.</sup> Employer Demand, supra note 30, at xv.

agenda—the Employer Demand Project—to address demand side factors and translate findings into practical tools and information for employers.<sup>38</sup>

Recent work leading to the Employer Demand Project addressed systemic attitudes about, and practices toward, employees with disabilities in different corporate contexts or "cultures." Uncertainty toward workers with disabilities is commonplace, arising in part from a lack of prior experience or contact with people having disabilities.<sup>39</sup> Stereotypes and stigma, communication difficulties, attitudes, and policies marginalize employees with disabilities and "deny them jobs with substantial responsibility, income, and benefits."<sup>40</sup> Negative forces become self-fulfilling prophecies by impacting job evaluations, performance expectations, and coworker acceptance and support.<sup>41</sup>

Other aspects of corporate culture include principles of equity and independence, <sup>42</sup> which may give reason for an employer to provide accommodations to an employee with a disability. Equity and personal independence are often inconsistent with accommodations, when these accomodations are perceived as advantages that employees without disabilities do not receive.<sup>43</sup> Yet, studies find supportive corporate cultures, such as those that promote employee networks and flexible work arrangements, benefit employees with and without disabilities as well as the larger organization.<sup>44</sup> Further, studies indicate that for many employers, the benefits of providing workplace accommodations to disabled employees easily exceed any associated costs.<sup>45</sup>

The Employer Demand Project is taking our knowledge-base and the tools at the employer's disposal to the next level of integration. Our partners at the Disability Research Institute are developing an "Employer-Based Hiring & Retention" tool.<sup>46</sup> This un-

<sup>38.</sup> Burton Blatt Inst., supra note 36.

<sup>39.</sup> Lisa Schur et al., Corporate Culture and the Employment of Persons with Disabilities, 23 BEHAV. SCI. & L. 3, 10–11 (2005).

<sup>40.</sup> Blanck, supra note 1, at 216.

<sup>41.</sup> Id.

<sup>42.</sup> Schur, supra note 39, at 12.

<sup>43.</sup> Id. at 12-16.

<sup>44.</sup> Id. at 16-18.

<sup>45.</sup> Helen A. Schartz et. al., Workplace Accommodations: Evidence Based Outcomes, 27 WORK 345, 346 (2006), available at http://www.jan.wvu.edu/media/stats/BenCosts0799.html.

<sup>46.</sup> Burton Blatt Inst., Project 1: Employer-Based Hiring & Retention Tool, http://bbi-empdemand.syr.edu/Projects/tabid/338/Default.aspx (last visited Feb. 7, 2007).

precedented and comprehensive employer resource, "drawn from an extensive collection of job skill and job analyses sources,"<sup>47</sup> will support informed employment matches by assisting placement professionals and people with disabilities to "more accurately identify[] specific tasks associated with real jobs (i.e., essential job functions) for which accommodations will be required."<sup>48</sup>

BBI partners at the Disability Statistics Center are developing a new baseline measure for predicting employer demand over the coming decade in light of variables including disability type and severity, industry, location, occupation, physical and mental requirements, available benefits, competition, and macroeconomic These data will encourage necessary internal conditions.49 changes in employment policies and practices, thus attracting qualified workers with and without disabilities.<sup>50</sup> They will also have the added benefit of teaching job training specialists as how people with varying abilities and disabilities may prepare themselves for a changing workforce.<sup>51</sup> Similarly, our partners at the Rutgers University Program for Disability Research are developing new baselines to predict future employer demand for workers with and without disabilities: (a) who have specific job skill sets,<sup>52</sup> (b) during times of layoff and downsizing,<sup>53</sup> and (c) who use alternative, part-time, or home-based work arrangements.<sup>54</sup>

Our partners at the Job Accommodation Network ("JAN"), with access to a large, emerging dataset collected from employers who have sought assistance or information to accommodate employees with disabilities, are advancing knowledge of best practices when requesting and implementing accommodations.<sup>55</sup>

55. Burton Blatt Inst., Project 7: Process, Outcomes & Implications of Workplace Accommodations, http://bbi-empdemand.syr.edu/Projects/tabid/

<sup>47.</sup> Id.

<sup>48.</sup> Id.

<sup>49.</sup> Burton Blatt Inst., Project 2: Work Disability Trends by Industry, http://bbi-empdemand.syr.edu/Projects/tabid/338/Default.aspx (last visited Feb. 7, 2007).

<sup>50.</sup> Id.

<sup>51.</sup> Id.

<sup>52.</sup> Burton Blatt Inst., Project 3: Projections of Employer Demands for Abilities/Disabilities, http://bbi-empdemand.syr.edu/Projects/tabid/338/Default.aspx (last visited Feb. 7, 2007).

<sup>53.</sup> Burton Blatt Inst., Project 4: Employer Demand for Workers with Disabilities During Layoff/Downsizing, http://bbi-empdemand.syr.edu/Projects/tabid/ 338/Default.aspx (last visited Feb. 7, 2007).

<sup>54.</sup> Burton Blatt Inst., Project 5: Employer Demand for Alternative Workers & Work Arrangements, http://bbi-empdemand.syr.edu/Projects/tabid/338/Default. aspx (last visited Feb. 7, 2007).

These findings and emerging tools, in addition to others discussed below, are helping to improve employment opportunities for people with disabilities in the 21st century.

#### B. Technology: Updating the Social-Civil Rights Model

Rapid and extensive innovations in technology over the past decade have created new opportunities for people with disabilities by facilitating theirindependence and empowerment.<sup>56</sup> Technology plays an important role in promoting the civil rights of people with disabilities by creating and modifying applications, devices, and systems that adapt physical environments, workplace supports, educational outlets, and computer and information systems to the needs of people with disabilities.<sup>57</sup> Technology supports the civil rights model of disability by eliminating programmatic and environmental barriers that disable people with mobility, learning, and other differences.<sup>58</sup> Technology is critical in expanding employment opportunities for people with disabilities, especially in technology-dependent fields such as the information and communications technology and media industries, which largely have been inaccessible to them.<sup>59</sup> BBI's research agenda facilitates the application of accessible technologies in real world situations through training and dissemination activities.<sup>60</sup>

58. NATIONAL COUNCIL ON DISABILITY, supra note 56, at 7.

59. Sheryl Burgstahler, The Role of Technology in Preparing Youth with Disabilities for Postsecondary Education and Employment, 18 J. SPECIAL EDUC. TECH. 1 (2003), http://jset.unlv.edu/18.4/issuemenu.html.

60. See William N. Myhill et al., Accessible Cyberinfrastructure-enabled Knowledge Communities in the National Disability Community: Theory, Practice and Policy, 18 ASSISTIVE TECH. J. (forthcoming 2007); Law, Health Pol'y & Disability Ctr., Technology for Independence: Community-Based Resource Center: Over-

<sup>338/</sup>Default.aspx (last visited Feb. 7, 2007).

<sup>56.</sup> See generally Ruth Croser et al., Effectiveness of Electronic Aids to Daily Living: Increased Independence and Decreased Frustration, 48 AUSTL. OCCUPATIONAL THERAPY J. 35, 41 (2001) (discussing findings that assistive technologies help disabled individuals feel more independent and less frustrated withand more in control-of their daily lives); Karin Renblad, The Potential for Advanced Technologies to Broaden the Outreach and Social Network of Persons with Mental Retardation: A Literature Study, 10 TECH. & DISABILITY 175, 178–79 (1999); NAT'L COUNCIL ON DISABILITY, OVER THE HORIZON: POTENTIAL IMPACT OF EMERGING TRENDS IN INFORMATION AND COMMUNICATION TECHNOLOGY ON PRACTICE DISABILITY POLICY AND 1 - 2(2006),available athttp://www.ncd.gov/newsroom/publications/2006/pdf/emerging\_trends.pdf.

<sup>57.</sup> See generally Deepti Samant et al., Workplace Accommodations: Improving Employment Outcomes for People with Disabilities, "ADA Employment Study" Policy Brief (National Council on Disability 2006) (on file with authors) (describing an assortment of assistive technologies that improve the working environment for individuals with disabilities).

#### 1. IT Works

20071

The IT (Information Technology) Works project aims to advance the employment opportunities available for people with disabilities in the computer and Information Technology ("IT") professions through multiple research activities.<sup>61</sup> As computerrelated industries are among the fastest growing, the demand for skilled workers continues to exceed the number available.<sup>62</sup> People with disabilities routinely experience high rates of unemployment and are underrepresented in IT-related occupations.<sup>63</sup> Given this shortfall, it is beneficial to increase placement of people with disabilities in these positions.

The IT Works project activities target employers at IT firms and other firms that use IT, individuals with disabilities seeking employment in IT jobs, and entrepreneurs with and without disabilities in IT fields or other fields that use IT.<sup>64</sup> Increasing the successful employment of people with disabilities in IT jobs requires job training and increasing workplace accommodations.<sup>65</sup> The demand for IT in the twenty-first century involves not onlycomputer engineering and IT firms, but also database management, management and computer support services, and website development, which are all important parts of most industries and occupational activities.<sup>66</sup> Ongoing BBI projects targeting these industries are described next.

#### a. Accessible Open Source Software for Business

IT firms and software engineers design and implement software applications to meet the diverse needs of businesses and nonprofit organizations across U.S. industries. IT professionals use proprietary<sup>67</sup> and open source software applications<sup>68</sup> and custom-

65. K. Schartz et. al., supra note 62, at 642, 645.

view, http://disability.law.uiowa.edu/cbrc/ (last visited Feb. 7, 2007) [hereinafter Community-Based Resource Center].

<sup>61.</sup> See Law, Health Pol'y & Disability Ctr., IT Works-Research Overview, http://disability.law.uiowa.edu/itworks/overview/research.htm (last visited Feb. 7, 2007) [hereinafter IT Works-Research Overview].

<sup>62.</sup> Kevin Schartz et al., Employment of Persons with Disabilities in Information Technology Jobs: Literature Review for "IT Works," 20 BEHAV. SCI. & L. 637, 638 (2002).

<sup>63.</sup> Id. at 639-40.

<sup>64.</sup> IT Works - Research Overview, supra note 61.

<sup>66.</sup> See id. at 638.

<sup>67.</sup> See generally Jonathan Zittrain, Normative Principles for Evaluating Free and Proprietary Software, 71 U. CHI. L. REV. 265, 265-66 (2004) (explaining the basic characteristics of proprietary software).

ize them to client need.<sup>69</sup> Open source applications are popular among designers because they are free, abundant, and adaptable for specific purposes.<sup>70</sup> These applications give users free access to the materials and framework used in creating the product, such as the source code, which enables users to modify the end product to match target goals and needs.<sup>71</sup> Developing accessible open source applications for use by people with varying impairments will increasingly allow programmers and designers to have free access to applications built for standard business purposes, easily tailored to meet specific employee needs.

BBI researchers trained in computer engineering, information management, and law are conducting interdisciplinary analyses to identify business and organizational management software applications, engineered for people with disabilities who may require accommodations. A part of this analysis identifies markup features with capabilities to permit or enhance accessibility, such as Dynamic Hypertext Markup Language ("DHTML"), and applications presenting a Voluntary Product Accessibility Template ("VPAT"). Researchers also aim to evaluate the accessibility of open source applications using Section 508 accessibility standards<sup>72</sup> and universal design principles,<sup>73</sup> as well as the legal obli-

71. Bessen, supra note 70, at 5-9.

<sup>68.</sup> See generally Diomidis Spinellis & Clemens Szyperski, How Is Open Source Affecting Software Development?, 21 IEEE SOFTWARE 28, 28-29, (Jan.-Feb. 2004) (describing the basic elements of open source software).

<sup>69.</sup> See Bashar Nuseibeh & Steve Easterbrook, Requirements Engineering: A Roadmap, PROCEEDINGS OF THE CONFERENCE ON THE FUTURE OF SOFTWARE ENGINEERING 37 (June 4-11, 2000), http://www.doc.ic.ac.uk/~ban/pubs/sotar.re.pdf.

<sup>70.</sup> See generally JASON WILLIAMS et al., The Advantages of Adopting Open Source Software, in EXPANDING CHOICE: MOVING TO LINUX AND OPEN SOURCE WITH NOVELL OPEN ENTERPRISE SERVER (2005), available at http://www.informit.com/articles/article.asp?p=376255&rl=1 (enumerating the positive attributes of open source software); James Bessen, Open Source Software: Free Provision of Complex Public Goods 19-21 (2005), http://pascal.case.unibz.it/ retrieve/3224/opensrc.pdf.

<sup>72. 29</sup> U.S.C. § 794d (2000). The Rehabilitation Act of 1973 was amended by the Workforce Investment Act of 1998 (P.L. 105-220) to include, in part, the section 508 standards promulgating specific standards for electronic and information technology accessibility. These standards have been codified in Title 29 of the United States Code.

<sup>73.</sup> The Center for Universal Design at North Carolina State University in 1997 articulated seven core principles of Universal Design: (1) Equitable Use, (2) Flexibility in Use, (3) Simple, Intuitive Use, (4) Perceptible Information, (5) Tolerance for Error, (6) Low Physical Effort, and (7) Size and Space for Approach & Use. William N. Myhill, The Future for Universal Design in Improving Employment Outcomes for People with Disabilities, Policy Brief Prepared for NCD Employment Grant, Principal Investigator Dr. Douglas Kruse (2006) (on file with author). Federal law recognizes "universal de-

gations on designers to ensure accessibility in their business products and services.

Additionally, the research team is building a prototype module for open source applications to accommodate employees with disabilities in varying fields. Findings and products will target people with disabilities, stakeholders in the IT and software engineering fields, and educators in business, IT, and engineering through such means as webcasts, audioconferences, and the electronic dissemination of law and policy briefs.

#### b. Technical Support Jobs

Technical support services are required in an increasing number of industries.<sup>74</sup> Demand for skilled employees to provide these services remains significantly ahead of supply.<sup>75</sup> Technical support centers routinely train their employees in hard and soft skills to efficiently assist consumers based on project and client (e.g., business, company, etc.) requirements,<sup>76</sup> and use varying methods to conduct these trainings.<sup>77</sup> People with disabilities provide a pool of job seekers who may be trained—or better trained—to perform these tasks.

One step toward increasing the employment of people with disabilities in technical support jobs requires understanding of technical support and training needs of potential trainees with disabilities. Companies that train in-house and training specific firms use different methods to present their curricula, such as computer-based training, a mixture of lab and classroom settings, and teacher-conducted classroom sessions.<sup>78</sup> BBI researchers are

74. See Jon Anton, *The Past, Present and Future of Customer Access Centers,* 11 INT'L J. SERVICE INDUSTRY MGMT. 120, 122 (2000) (discussing the increased use of technology to provide customer support and service).

75. K. Schartz et. al., supra note 62, at 638.

76. Sarah Fister Gale, *Three Ways to Train for Call-Center Success*, 81 WORKFORCE 64, 64–67 (2002) (providing examples of how companies ensure that their technical support employees satisfy client and business needs).

77. Diane M. Williams, Make Agent Training Pay Off, 20 CATALOG AGE 59, 59–60 (2003); Ron Zemke, Action Center or Afterthought?... It's Your Call: Tremendous Growth in the Call Center Industry Also Brings a Number of Training Challenges, 40 TRAINING 38, 40–41 (2003).

78. Accenture, Outsourcing, http://careers3.accenture.com/Careers/Czechpub/Whatdowedo/Outsourcing/What+do+we+do\_outsourcing.htm#outsourcingtraini

sign" as "a concept or philosophy for designing and delivering products and services that are usable by people with the widest possible range of functional capabilities, which include products and services that are directly accessible (without requiring assistive technologies) and products and services that are interoperable with assistive technologies." 29 U.S.C.A. § 3002(19) (2006) (emphasis added).

identifying both technical support needs across industries and the types of training programs available to meet those needs. The next step is to evaluate the accessibility and needed modifications of training programs and materials to ensure equal opportunity for people with disabilities.

#### c. Proposed Initiatives

Modern media and communications integrate information and communications technology ("I & CT") in daily operations.<sup>79</sup> There is an increasing awareness internationally about the potential of accessible I & CT to advance the inclusion and empowerment of people with disabilities.<sup>80</sup> BBI will be documenting knowledge about the status of media technology accessibility and developing best training, hiring, and employment practices for the media and communications industry, as well as higher education. These institutions will be equipped to train and accommodate people with disabilities, advancing their equal opportunities for successful media and communication careers.

#### 2. Technology for Independence

BBI's Technology for Independence: Community Based Resource Center ("CBRC") project is helping to advance research and generate knowledge on assistive technology ("AT") and environmental access for persons with disabilities.<sup>81</sup> This project brings BBI together with a number of partners across the spectrum of disability research and advocacy, including community-based organizations and members of the disability community.<sup>82</sup> CBRC encompasses a range of activities aimed at facilitating the capabilities of community-based and consumer-directed disability organizations in designing and implementing research promoting

ng (last visited Feb. 6, 2007); D-Link, Training, http://www.dlink.co.in/dlink/Training/training.htm (last visited Dec. 29, 2006); ELEC. DATA SYS., EDS WORKPLACE SUPPORT SERVICES: AT-A-GLANCE 1–2, http://www.eds.com/services/workplacesupport/downloads/workplacesupport.pdf (last visited Feb. 6, 2007).

<sup>79.</sup> Anders Henten, et al., Some Implications for Regulation of ICT and Media Convergence, WORLD DIALOGUE ON REGULATION FOR NETWORK ECONOMIES 6–7, 16, 19 (2002), http://www.regulateonline.org/2003/pdf/wdr0202.pdf.

<sup>80.</sup> MANILA DECLARATION ON ACCESSIBLE INFORMATION AND COMMUNICATIONS TECHNOLOGIES ("ICT"), (March 3-7, 2003), http://www.worldenable.net/manila2003/declaration.htm.

<sup>81.</sup> Community Based-Resource Center: Overview, supra note 60. 82. Id.

consumer empowerment and access to, and use, of technology.<sup>83</sup>

CBRC offers training programs to promote an understanding of research methods, design, questions, and assumptions through on-site symposia and on-line training sessions, thus efficiently using the Internet to provide people at remote distances with the opportunities to participate in trainings.<sup>84</sup> Trainings introduce research concepts and methodologies in participatory action research ("PAR") through online modules that enable community based organizations without research backgrounds to engage in scientifically rigorous research activities.<sup>85</sup> BBI research partners disseminate resources and research findings through accessible outlets and offer technical support to stakeholders.<sup>86</sup>

3. Technology Enhanced Learning Communities

BBI increasingly incorporates interactive web-based applications in its research methods to facilitate enhanced partnerships through collaborative laboratories, or in other words, "collaboratories," or "centers without walls," with partners across the United States and around the globe.<sup>87</sup> BBI projects implement strategies to build collaboratories using web-conferencing and open-source web development applications.<sup>88</sup> These projects, including the Employer Demand project, facilitate coordinated research, training, and dissemination activities by researchers located at multiple universities.<sup>89</sup> The collaboratory brings together an accomplished team of researchers to share research findings and expertise and deliberate on research proceedings in real time.<sup>90</sup>

Similarly, BBI's Disability and Business Technical Assistance Center—Southeast ADA Center ("DBTAC") uses collaboratory tools to promote research activities and disseminate results within its eight state region of service.<sup>91</sup> The collaboratory is increasing

<sup>83.</sup> Peter Blanck et al., Technology for Independence: A Community-Based Resource Center, 21 BEHAV. SCI. & L. 51, 54 (2003) [hereinafter Blanck, et al., Technology].

<sup>84.</sup> Id. at 55, 57.

<sup>85.</sup> Id. at 54, 57-59.

<sup>86.</sup> Id. at 57-58.

<sup>87.</sup> William N. Myhill et al., *supra* note 60; GARY M. OLSON ET. AL., COLLABORATORIES TO SUPPORT DISTRIBUTED SCIENCE: THE EXAMPLE OF INTERNATIONAL HIV/AIDS RESEARCH 44 (2002).

<sup>88.</sup> Myhill et al., supra note 87.

<sup>89.</sup> Id.

<sup>90.</sup> Id.

<sup>91.</sup> Pilot Collaboratory: A Project of the DBTAC – Southeast ADA Center, Burton Blatt Institute, & Cotelco, http://seadata.cotelco.net/ PilotCollabora-

knowledge sharing among partners and providing training programs, educational activities, and technical assistance to a range of audiences.<sup>92</sup>

#### III. Promising Methodological Paradigms for Disability Research

While we have highlighted aspects of the research agenda needed in the next twenty-five years, we also believe there is a need to push forward paradigmatically. Thus, we describe two different methodological approaches for research in the next twentyfive years: (1) increasing the use of PAR and (2) increasing the use of experimentalism in the field.

#### A. Participatory Action Research

Historically, scientifically relevant and rigorous research lacked the involvement of people with disabilities in the research process-whether participating as informants and developers of the design of studies, interpreting findings, or making recommendations based on findings.<sup>93</sup> Some researchers argue that traditional research methods create an unequal relationship in which the researcher assumes the role of an expert and the person with a disability is treated as an isolated individual whose inadequacies and limitations are the root cause of their problems in daily life.<sup>94</sup> When researchers view the individual as the locus of disability, they ignore environmental factors in the person-environment relationship, such as access to appropriate transportation, accessible housing, and differing AT needs.<sup>95</sup> These environmental factors are not integrated into the design of the research, thus preventing an assessment of their impact. Similarly, questionnaires used in traditional research methods and national surveys frequently ask questions about disability in terms of the consumer's functional limitations, rather than as a social relationship between the individual and environmental resources or barriers.96

92. Myhill et al., supra note 60.

93. Blanck et al., Technology, supra note 83, at 53.

tory/tabid/555/Default.aspx (last visited Feb. 6, 2007); DBTAC – Southeast ADA Center, About the Southeast DBTAC, http://www.sedbtac.org/about/index.php (last visited Feb. 6, 2007) (covering North Carolina, South Carolina, Georgia, Florida, Mississippi, Alabama, Tennessee, and Kentucky).

<sup>94.</sup> MICHAEL OLIVER, THE POLITICS OF DISABLEMENT: A SOCIOLOGICAL APPROACH 8 (1990).

<sup>95.</sup> Blanck et al., Technology, supra note 83, at 55.

<sup>96.</sup> Mike Oliver, Changing the Social Relations of Research Production?, 7

Due to this lack of meaningful involvement of people with disabilities in the design, implementation, and dissemination of research, there is a disjuncture between researchers interested in disability and community-based disability advocates.<sup>97</sup> Points of disagreements include the design and provision of environmental access, health care programs, assistive technology, and job training.<sup>98</sup> Moreover, the absence of individuals with disabilities in the design of AT has perpetuated stigma by viewing AT through the prism of the traditional medical model.<sup>99</sup>

More recently, research has been influenced by the values and principles of the civil rights and independent living movements described earlier, though it continues to pay insufficient attention to the creation and dissemination of research that has direct real-world applications and involves people with disabilities in the research process.<sup>100</sup> Researchers who themselves live with disabilities have been at the forefront of calling for scientifically rigorous research that incorporates meaningful participation from the disability community.<sup>101</sup>

The emergence of PAR is a response to the shortcomings of the previous research and the need for a dialogue between the disability community and researchers from multiple disciplines.<sup>102</sup> PAR addresses the gap between researchers and human subjects

97. Blanck et al., Technology, supra note 83, at 54.

98. Id.

99. Heidi M. Berven & Peter David Blanck, Assistive Technology in the Workplace and the Americans with Disabilities Act, in EMPLOYMENT, DISABILITY, AND THE AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT: ISSUES IN LAW, PUBLIC POLICY, AND RESEARCH 329, 348 (Peter David Blanck ed.) (2000) (describing how the exclusion of individuals with disabilities from AT design may have impeded innovation).

100. Blanck et al., Technology, supra note 83, at 53-55.

101. See, e.g., Colin Barnes, Qualitative Research: Valuable or Irrelevant?, 7 DISABILITY, HANDICAP & SOC'Y 115, 122 (1992) (discussing the author's disability and the need for interactionist methodologies); Mike Oliver, A Sociology of Disability or a Disabilist Sociology?, in DISABILITY & SOCIETY: EMERGING ISSUES AND INSIGHTS 18-42 (Len Barton ed., 1996); Oliver, Social Relations, supra note 96, at 112-113 (calling for a "monitoring and evaluation of services that are established, controlled and operated by disabled people themselves"); Emma Stone & Mark Priestley, Parasites, Pawns and Partners: Disability Research and the Role of Nondisabled Researchers, 47 BRIT. J. SOC. 699, 705-07 (1996) (discussing the rigor of the research); Gerry Zarb, On the Road to Damascus: First Steps Towards Changing the Relations of Disability Research Production, 7 DISABILITY, HANDICAP & SOC'Y 125, 134-36 (1992).

102. Barnes, supra note 101, at 121-22.

DISABILITY, HANDICAP & SOC'Y 101, 104 (1992) [hereinafter Oliver, Social Relations]; Susan Schwochau & Peter David Blanck, The Economics of the Americans with Disabilities Act, Part III: Does the ADA Disable the Disabled?, 21 BERKELEY J. EMP. & LAB. L. 271, 307–08 (2000).

in traditional research settings and provides a platform for researchers and the disability community to play critical roles transferring their knowledge from multiple disciplines and perspectives to action.<sup>103</sup>

PAR is a collaborative research approach that involves active participation of members of communities under study who provide input at all levels—from initial decision making to the final presentation of results and discussion of implications.<sup>104</sup> The PAR approach invites people with disabilities to participate in the basic phases of the action research process: "look, think and act," or in other words, gathering information, interpreting and explaining, and resolving issues.<sup>105</sup> PAR enables people with disabilities to set the agenda by prioritizing issues important to them, reflecting on their experiences, and devising actions they perceive as being possible and meaningful within the context of their life experiences.<sup>106</sup> PAR promotes co-learning, "reciprocal transfer of expertise," shared decision-making, and "mutual ownership of the processes and products of the research enterprise."<sup>107</sup>

A survey of the rehabilitation literature in 2000 revealed that over 500 articles and reports incorporated aspects of PAR, with the greatest increase in PAR-related publication occurring after 1993.<sup>108</sup> Disability research using PAR has addressed disability accessibility,<sup>109</sup> and has involved people with mental disabilities,<sup>110</sup> chronic illness,<sup>111</sup> learning difficulties,<sup>112</sup> hearing impairments,<sup>113</sup>

<sup>103.</sup> Tina Koch & Debbie Kralik, Participatory Action: What It Is, in PARTICIPATORY ACTION RESEARCH IN HEALTH CARE 27-31 (Tina Koch & Debbie Kralik eds.) (2006); William Foote Whyte et al., Participatory Action Research: Through Practice to Science in Social Research, in PARTICIPATORY ACTION RESEARCH 19-21 (William Foote Whyte ed.) (1991).

<sup>104.</sup> Whyte et al., supra note 103, at 40; William Foote Whyte, Encounters with Participatory Action Research, 18 QUALITATIVE SOC. 289, 290 (1995).

<sup>105.</sup> ERNEST T. STRINGER, ACTION RESEARCH 16-18 (2d ed. 1999).

<sup>106.</sup> RTI Int'l Univ. of N.C., Community-based Participatory Research: Assessing the Evidence 3, http://www.ahrq.gov/downloads/pub/evidence/pdf/cbpr/cbpr.pdf.

<sup>107.</sup> Id.

<sup>108.</sup> Blanck et al., Technology, supra note 83, at 56.

<sup>109.</sup> Mary Brydon-Miller, Breaking Down Barriers: Accessibility Self-Advocacy in the Disabled Community, in VOICES OF CHANGE: PARTICIPATORY RESEARCH IN THE UNITED STATES AND CANADA 125-43 (Peter Park et al eds.) (1993).

<sup>110.</sup> Charles Rapp, et al., Research Strategies for Consumer Empowerment of People with Severe Mental Illness, 8 SOC. WORK 727, 729–30 (1993).

<sup>111.</sup> Jacqueline Low, et al., Problematic Success: An Account of Top-Down Participatory Action Research with Women with Multiple Sclerosis, 12 FIELD METHODS 29, 31–32 (2000).

and ethnic minorities,<sup>114</sup> among others. Multiple issues were addressed in these works including: the dynamics of power between community members and researchers,<sup>115</sup> methodological concerns,<sup>116</sup> the role of universities in a PAR model,<sup>117</sup> and conflict resolution during the research process.<sup>118</sup>.

A successful use of PAR is the Technology for Independence: A Community-Based Resource Center ("CBRC") project.<sup>119</sup> BBI researchers and colleagues conduct training sessions and symposia providing expertise in, and a forum for use of, PAR.<sup>120</sup> These activities are designed to increase the capacity of community organizations to conduct scientifically rigorous research on AT.<sup>121</sup> CBRC assists consumer-run organizations to develop the capacity to collect, analyze, and disseminate findings regarding AT and environmental access that address the needs of people with disabilities as organization members and consumers.<sup>122</sup>

One CBRC project known as "CR4AT," carried out by the California Foundation for Independent Living Centers, identified roles for employers and consumers to increase their knowledge and effective use of AT in the workplace.<sup>123</sup> Consumers, researchers, industry managers, engineers, employers and stakeholders collaborated to address questions deemed important by the disabil-

114. Id.

115. John Gaventa, *The Powerful, the Powerless, and the Experts: Knowledge Struggles in an Information Age, in VOICES OF CHANGE, PARTICIPATORY RESEARCH IN THE UNITED STATES AND CANADA (Peter Park et al. eds.) (1993) 21, 27-29.* 

<sup>112.</sup> Jackie Rodgers, Trying to Get It Right: Undertaking Research Involving People with Learning Difficulties, 14 DISABILITY & SOCY 421, 425–28 (1999).

<sup>113.</sup> George Taylor, Empowerment, Identity, and Participatory Research: Using Social Action Research to Challenge Isolation for Deaf and Hard of Hearing People from Minority Ethnic Communities, 14 DISABILITY & SOCY 369, 371–72 (1999).

<sup>116.</sup> Cynthia J. Chataway, An Examination of the Constraints on Mutual Inquiry in a Participatory Action Research Project, 53 J. SOC. ISSUES 747, 756–64 (1997).

<sup>117.</sup> Kjell Eriksson, Linking Social Science Working Life Research and Work Reform: A Role for Universities, in ACTION RESEARCH: FROM PRACTICE TO WRITING IN AN INTERNATIONAL ACTION RESEARCH DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM 132, 142-143 (Davydd J. Greenwood, ed.) (1999).

<sup>118.</sup> Koch, supra note 103, at 38-39.

<sup>119.</sup> IT-Works-Research Overview, supra note 61.

<sup>120.</sup> Id.

<sup>121.</sup> Blanck et al., Technology, supra note 83, at 54.

<sup>122.</sup> Id.

<sup>123.</sup> PATRICIA YEAGER, AN EMPLOYMENT SNAPSHOT OF PEOPLE WITH DISABILITIES IN CALIFORNIA (Sep. 15–16, 2005), http://www.workplacererc.org/sos/yeager.php.

ity community.<sup>124</sup> CBRC offers nationwide training and technical assistance to funded PAR projects including distance learning, onsite methods training, and audio conference discussions.<sup>125</sup> Started in 2003, CBRC continues using PAR to prepare the next generation of researchers from the disability community who will study the application of AT for advancing independence.

PAR aligns with the principles and values of the independent living philosophy by incorporating self-determination and consumer control and promoting access to meaningful, informed choice. PAR likely will increase in sophistication as researchers continue to research with, and be inspired by, people with disabilities because research efforts benefit from expanding the scientifically rigorous research designs and strategies from which it draws.

#### **B.** Experimental Research Efforts

Recognizing the involvement of the target audience in the research process is one key way to paradigmatically move disability research forward over the coming twenty-five years. A second critical way is to focus on programmatic research that approaches problems in substantively and methodologically balanced ways. Researchers are trained to conduct programmatic research that focuses on a substantive question and explore it thoroughly, drawing connections along the way to related findings described in the bodies of literature.<sup>126</sup>

The National Institute of Disability and Rehabilitation Research ("NDRR"), a key government funding source for disabilityrelated research, encourages researchers to balance and achieve scientific "rigor" and practical "relevance" in their work.<sup>127</sup> Researchers operationalize the term "rigor" as the internal validity of

<sup>124.</sup> IS IT WORKING? A REVIEW OF AT SUCCESSES AND BARRIERS, 151-154 (Tanis M. Doe ed.) (2002), available at http://www.cr4at.org/PositionPapers /Is%20It%20Working-book.pdf. Several key questions include: "What can be done to adapt standard technologies to ensure full access for people with disabilities?" and "How can Ticket to Work be used to acquire AT to make people with disabilities more employable?" *Id.* at 9.

<sup>125.</sup> Law, Health Pol'y & Disability Ctr., The Technology for Independence Projects, http://disability.law.uiowa.edu/cbrc/research/ti\_projects.htm (last visited on Feb. 1, 2007).

<sup>126.</sup> William J. McGuire, A Perspectivist Approach to the Strategic Planning of Programmatic Scientific Research, in PSYCHOLOGY OF SCIENCE: CONTRIBUTIONS TO METASCIENCE 214, 214–15 (Barry Gholson et al. eds.) (1989).

<sup>127.</sup> Notice of Proposed Long-Range Plan for Fiscal Years 2005-2009, 70 Fed. Reg. 43521, 43550 (proposed July 27, 2005), *available at* http://frwebgate.access.gpo.gov/cgibin/getpage.cgi?position=all&page=43522&dbna me=2005\_register.

the research, or the control of variables that may account or provide alternative explanations for the findings.<sup>128</sup> Similarly, researchers operationalize the term "relevance" as external validity, or the practicality, meaningfulness, applicability, and generalizability of findings in terms of populations, settings, tasks, and other characteristics.<sup>129</sup>

These two aspects of research are not mutually exclusive, but as one increases the other does decrease. As an example, consider what happens when addressing a research question using a rigorous scientific paradigm (e.g., an experiment): more variables need to be controlled through elimination or manipulation to prevent them from being alternative causal explanations for the study's findings. However, by controlling a multitude of variables associated in the real world, we create an artificial situation in which findings are completely dependent, and the artificial situation does not completely reflect reality. The limitations with such findings are of limited value because they may not be found under circumstances that increasingly approximate the settings of the real world.<sup>130</sup> Similarly, as relevance increases by including more aspects of a real world setting, for example by reducing the control of multiple variables as in an experimental design, a multitude of causal factors will be present and may account for the findings. While relevance has increased, rigor has diminished. The solution is to strike a balance via programmatic research that involves multiple studies varying the ratio of rigor to relevance.<sup>131</sup>

All applied researchers encounter this conundrum. They successfully navigate this dilemma by walking the line between rigor and relevance to achieve an appropriate balance.<sup>132</sup> Very rarely—in fact some say never—may a study perfectly balance the two. The prevailing paradigm of research is to take a "programmatic perspective" and to ask the same research question in multiple ways, employing multiple techniques to answer it.<sup>133</sup> When the multiplicities of perspectives yield the same answer, one has

<sup>128.</sup> ROGER E. KIRK, EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN: PROCEDURES FOR THE BEHAVIORAL SCIENCES 20–23 (2d ed. 1982); W. PAUL VOGT, DICTIONARY OF STATISTICS & METHODOLOGY 143 (2d ed. 1999).

<sup>129.</sup> VOGT, supra note 128, at 105.

<sup>130.</sup> Id. at 103, 105, 143, 231.

<sup>131.</sup> Id. at 103, 105.

<sup>132.</sup> Marilynn B. Brewer, Experimental Research and Social Policy: Must It Be Rigor Versus Relevance?, 41 J. SOC. ISSUES 159, 162 (1985).

<sup>133.</sup> Gaventa supra, note 115, at 34-40.

"convergent evidence" providing greater confidence in the result.<sup>134</sup> If the answer varies depending on how you ask the question, to whom you ask the question, or where you ask the question, and so forth, then the answers may not be supported universally, and thus have limited relevance.<sup>135</sup>

As an example, consider research on attitudes towards persons with disabilities. The current literature of disability discrimination research largely includes surveys on employers' attitudes toward job applicants and employees with disabilities,136 as well as analog studies manipulating applicant disability status and examining how employment-related decisions are affected by such status. These analog studies are experimental in design and approximate real-world circumstances, for example, by using undergraduate students instructed to sort through constructed resumes and make hiring decisions.<sup>137</sup> When research is viewed as a continuum ranging from high-in-control/low-in-realism to low-incontrol/high-in-realism, it is evident that the current evidence base has the ends of the continuum well covered. These survey and analog research paradigms have shown that persons with disabilities fair worse on a variety of employment related outcomes, such as hiring, salary, employee assessment and promotion decisions when compared to applicants without disabilities.<sup>138</sup> Indeed, the reticence to hire a person with a disability appears to extend to

<sup>134.</sup> See generally KIRK, supra note 128, at 21-23 (discussing various threats to the reliability of statistical conclusions).

<sup>135.</sup> Id.

<sup>136.</sup> See, e.g., Peter D. Blanck & Mollie W. Marti, Attitudes, Behavior and the Employment Provisions of the Americans with Disabilities Act, 42 VILL. L. REV. 345, 376-80 (1997); James T. Bowman, Attitudes Towards Disabled Persons: Social Distance and Work Competence, 53 J. REHAB. 41, 41–44 (1987); Dale R. Fuqua et al., A Comparison of Employer Attitudes Toward the Worker Problems of Eight Types of Disabled Workers, 15 J. APPLIED REHAB. COUNSELING 40, 40–43 (1983); Brigida Hernandez et al., Employer Attitudes Toward Workers with Disabilities and Their ADA Employment Rights: A Literature Review, 66 J. REHAB. 4, 5–9 (2000); Michael J. Millington et al., Employment Expectation Profiles as a Differential Measure of Employment-Relevant Attitudes Towards People with Disabilities, 28 J. APPLIED REHAB. COUNSELING 36, 36–39 (1997).

<sup>137.</sup> See, e.g., Steven Cesare, et al., Interviewers' Decisions Related to Applicant Handicap Type and Rater Empathy, 3 HUMAN PERFORMANCE 157, 162–68 (1990); Michael A. Hitt & Steven H. Barr, Managerial Selection Decision Models: Examination of Configural Cue Processing, 74 J. APPLIED PSYCH. 53, 58–60 (1989); Linda A. Krefting & Arthur P. Brief, The Impact of Applicant Disability on Evaluative Judgments in the Selection Process, 19 ACAD. MGMT. J. 675, 677–80 (1976); Linda T. Thomas & James E. Thomas, The Effects of Handicap, Sex, and Competence on Expected Performance Hiring and Salary Recommendations, 16 J. APPLIED REHAB. COUNSELING 19, 20 (1985).

<sup>138.</sup> Thomas & Thomas, supra note 137, at 21–22.

applicants with only a potential for a future disability.<sup>139</sup>

While these studies have been informative, there are limitations in their design. Analog research inherently decreases the real-world generalizability of findings due to the artificial nature of the setting, task, and participants.<sup>140</sup> While data collected via survey methods and examination of statistics of employment status corroborate the low and under-employment rates of people with disabilities,<sup>141</sup> these methods do not control for variables that may be driving the findings.<sup>142</sup> One of the issues is that attitude reports are subject to a variety of biases, including social desirability.<sup>143</sup> The link between one's reported attitude and actual behavior is tenuous and dependent on other factors.<sup>144</sup> Even when attitude surveys are designed to control for social desirability, selfreported attitudes against discrimination are not indicative of actual behaviors.<sup>145</sup>

These gaps need addressing to demonstrate that discrimination towards people with disabilities is a convergent, or robust, finding.<sup>146</sup> Together, experimental and analog research methods may overcome these weaknesses by embedding manipulations not explicitly detected by participants related to variables that induce reporting biases.<sup>147</sup> As an example of this approach, we return to prior descriptions of ongoing BBI research on employer demand,<sup>148</sup>

<sup>139.</sup> Meera Adya, Genetic Information Use in Hiring Decisions: Psycho-legal Possibilities Arising from the Human Genome Project (2004) (Unpublished Ph. D. dissertation, University of Nebraska-Lincoln) (on file with author); Meera Adya & Brian H. Bornstein, Genetic Information and Discrimination in Employment: A Psycho-legal Perspective, 32 WM. MITCHELL L. REV. 265, 269 (2005).

<sup>140.</sup> Steven H. Barr & Michael A. Hitt, A Comparison of Selection Decision Models in Manager Versus Student Samples, 39 PERSONNEL PSYCH. 599, 613–15 (1986).

<sup>141.</sup> See Maher, supra note 11, at D2 and accompanying text.

<sup>142.</sup> See generally KIRK, supra note 128. at 3-5 (discussing selection of dependent and independent variables in conducting research).

<sup>143.</sup> Thomas Holtgraves, Social Desirability and Self-Reports: Testing Models of Socially Desirable Responding, 30 PERSONALITY & SOC. PSYCH. BULL. 161, 168–71 (2004).

<sup>144.</sup> Stephen J. Kraus, Attitudes and the Prediction of Behavior: A Meta-Analysis of the Empirical Literature, 21 PERSONALITY & SOC. PSYCH. BULL. 58, 63– 68 (1995).

<sup>145.</sup> Devah Pager & Lincoln Quillian, Walking the Talk? What Employers Say Versus What They Do, 70 AM. SOCIOLOGICAL REV. 355, 358-70 (2005).

<sup>146.</sup> See Peter Blanck & Helen Schartz, Special Issue: Corporate Culture and Disability, 23 BEHAV. SCIS. & L. 1, 1–2. (2005).

<sup>147.</sup> See generally KIRK, supra note 128, at 18–19 (discussing factors to consider in choosing an appropriate experimental design).

<sup>148.</sup> Burton Blatt Inst., Project 6: Experimental Study of Employer Responses to Applicants with Disabilities, http://bbi-empdemand.syr.edu/Projects

including a set of interrelated projects, each built from prior literature, to identify in multiple ways the variables impacting the employability of persons with disabilities.

#### C. Attitudes Toward Persons with Disabilities and Employment Discrimination: Field-Based, Experimental BBI Research

One BBI project builds on research identifying negative attitudes as a barrier to employing persons with disabilities.<sup>149</sup> This project is designed to occur in the middle of the realism versus the control continuum described above. Since the ends of the continuum have been well-covered by prior survey and analog research. the study balances these ends by achieving control and realism. In this way, it builds the evidence base by testing alternative causal explanations for the finding that, all else being equal, people with disabilities are hired less often. Put more specifically, business owners may claim that people with disabilities who apply for jobs are under-qualified. These claims are similar to those made for years regarding gender and ethnic disparities in employment and compensation rates in certain job sectors.<sup>150</sup> Similarly, business owners may believe or claim that providing accommodations to employees with disabilities is costly, posing an undue burden on the employer, despite the fact that data establish accommodations are low-cost and provide tangible net benefits to the company.<sup>151</sup> We hypothesize that implicit negative employer attitudes toward applicants with disabilities do reduce the likelihood of applicants receiving a job offer. To examine whether negative employer attitudes are the driving force, and not some other factor such as the cost of accommodations, experimental research is necessary.

In our study of negative attitudes toward employing people with disabilities, we balance internal and external validity, control and realism, respectively, by conducting an experimental study in a field setting. First, we achieve rigor, or internal validity, through control of important variables.<sup>152</sup> Second, we achieve rele-

<sup>/</sup>tabid/338/Default.aspx (last visited Feb. 7, 2007).

<sup>149.</sup> Id.

<sup>150.</sup> Barbara F. Reskin, Getting it Right: Sex and Race Inequality in Work Organization, ANN. REV. SOC., 707, 707 (2000); Peter Schofield, The Equal Pay Challenge that Refuses to Disappear, PERSONNEL TODAY, May 17, 2005; Bruce Western & Becky Pettit, Black-White Wage Inequality, Employment Rates, and Incarceration, 111 AM. J. SOC., 553, 573-574 (2005).

<sup>151.</sup> Helen A. Schartz et al., supra note. 45, at 347-51.

<sup>152.</sup> Employer Demand, supra note 30, at 46-49.

vance, or realism, through use of participants who conduct the "study task at hand" in real life instead of labs.<sup>153</sup> Thus, while it is possible, and indeed expected, that conclusions from this research will corroborate existing studies, this research adds a new paradigm not commonly used in the disability arena. This example demonstrates that by rounding out the paradigms addressing a substantive body of research, the methodological spectrum is appropriately covered, and we add to the state of the science.

BBI's current research on attitudes and disability discrimination is meant to push current paradigmatic boundaries. The findings from this research will help to close gaps in the literature and address a fundamental driving force behind the ADA: to give people with disabilities an equal opportunity for employment. This type of research has been demonstrated as successful in other substantive fields,<sup>154</sup> and disability research now moves into this arena. Substantively, BBI is continuing to add to the evidence base by studying attitudes towards people with disabilities across settings. Developing collaborative research will address the stigma associated with having a disability, physical or mental, and how the media may be used as a vehicle for changing attitudes.<sup>155</sup>

#### IV. A Blueprint for the Next 25 Years

Over the next quarter century, among the issues likely to have impact on the lives of people with disabilities are: the scientific rigor and interpretation of disability research, the effective translation of disability research into policy and best practices,<sup>156</sup> and the role of government and courts in clarifying disability law, and the ADA's mandates in particular.1 The direction of these areas may expand or retract the self-determination, equal opportunity, and societal inclusiveness of people with disabilities.

#### A. Research

Increasing use of experimentalism will not be without challenge. Perhaps the biggest challenge involves the navigation of

<sup>153.</sup> Id.

<sup>154.</sup> Martha Foschi et al., Gender and Double Standards in the Assessment of Job Applicants, 57 SOC. PSYCH. Q. 326, 333–38 (1994); Michelle R. Hebl et al., Formal and Interpersonal Discrimination: A Field Study of Bias Toward Homosexual Applicants, 28 PERSONALITY & SOC. PSYCH. BULL. 815, 820–24 (2002).

<sup>155.</sup> U.S. DEP'T OF HEALTH & HUMAN SERVS., REDUCING MENTAL ILLNESS STIGMA AND DISCRIMINATION (Collaborative R01) (2006), http://grants.nih.gov/grants/guide/pa-files/PAR-07-156.html.

<sup>156.</sup> For, example in the area of equitable use and access to technology.

ethical issues that face researchers who conduct research in the field. As discussed, experimental paradigms using behavioral measures overcome the weaknesses associated with self-report measures, including conscious and unconscious biased reporting, and control for possible alternative causal factors other than the one under investigation.<sup>157</sup> However, to prevent other factors from influencing the behavior of participants in the study, whether consciously *or* unconsciously, as Professor Robert Rosenthal and others have shown, it is of importance that participants not know which factor is thought to be driving their behavior.<sup>158</sup> Thus, a minimal level of deception is used, implicating heightened scrutiny by reviewers charged with safeguarding the rights of human research participants. Though this is a standard practice in experimental research, it poses new challenges in the field.

Participants in studies that occur in academic settings typically are aware they are participating in a study, though the exact purpose of the study is often kept from them.<sup>159</sup> Participants in field-based settings may be kept unaware of their participation to prevent the participants from altering their behavior. The ethical considerations to be balanced in field research are the same as those that occur in academic settings, though a heightened duty to protect participants' rights is incumbent on the researcher.<sup>160</sup>

Primary among such considerations are: "Is the participant harmed in any way from their participation?," and "Do the benefits of this research outweigh the use of deception?"<sup>161</sup> It is important to evaluate the legal implications of participation as well. For example, research data may be subject to subpoena.<sup>162</sup> It is unac-

159. 45 C.F.R §§ 46.111(a)(4), 46.116(a)–(d) (2005).

161. Charles Weijer et al., Bioethics for Clinicians: 10. Research Ethics, 156 CANADIAN MED. ASS'N J. 1153, 1154–56 (1997).

162. Eleanor Singer, Access to Research Data: Reconciling Risks and Benefits, 14 J. L. & POLY 85, 90-91 (2006); see, e.g., In re American Tobacco Co., 880 F.2d 1520, 1527-30 (2d Cir. 1989) (describing the extent of a research scholars privilege and the limitations on that privilege). See generally, Robert H. McLaughlin, From the Field to the Courthouse: Should Social Science Research Be Privi-

<sup>157.</sup> See generally KIRK, supra note 128, at 21–23 (discussing factors that introduce risks into the validity of statistical conclusions).

<sup>158.</sup> ROBERT ROSENTHAL & RALPH L. ROSNOW, PEOPLE STUDYING PEOPLE: ARTIFACTS AND ETHICS IN BEHAVIORAL RESEARCH 63-87 (1997); see also Donald T. Campbell, Factors Relevant to the Validity of Experiments in Social Settings, 54 PSYCH. BULL. 297, 297-312 (1957); Martin T. Orne, On the Social Psychology of the Psychological Experiment: With Particular Reference to Demand Characteristics and Their Implications, 17 AM. PSYCH. 776, 776-83 (1962).

<sup>160.</sup> Laura Weiss Roberts, The Ethical Basis of Psychiatric Research: Conceptual Issues and Empirical Findings, 39 COMPREHENSIVE PSYCHIATRY 99, 107–08 (1998).

ceptable to expose participants who are unaware of their participation to legal risks.<sup>163</sup> Fortunately, the National Institutes of Health ("NIH") recognizes that such obstacles need not prevent necessary research from going forward. They offer a researcher, and not just those receiving NIH funding, the opportunity to apply for Certificates of Confidentiality, which include the right to refuse subpoena.<sup>164</sup> This legal protection, coupled with carefully conducted ethics reviews by home institutions of the researcher, allow for new and important opportunities in research.

Much interview, survey, and observational work has occurred in field settings and much experimental, controlled research has occurred in academic settings. In the next 25 years, it will be important for researchers to test findings from the field in controlled paradigms, and to test findings from controlled paradigms in field settings. This balance will further the paradigmatic continuum and help identify convergent, replicable, and valid research findings. The accumulation of such findings across comparable studies then is possible, allowing for meta-analytic techniques to synthesize a body of research studies.<sup>165</sup> This cumulated knowledge enables a more complete assessment of disability law and policy.

#### B. Policy

The recent and ongoing work of BBI researchers and colleagues in the development of collaboratories examines two fundamental questions: "To what degree may accessible cyberinfrastructure be developed in the disability community?" and "How may this cyberinfrastructure be used?"<sup>166</sup> These questions are essential to ensuring people with disabilities are not isolated by a digital divide,<sup>167</sup> in part, as "the tremendous potential" of cyberin-

166. Myhill et al., supra note 87, at 1.

167. H. Stephen Kaye, *Disability and the Digital Divide*, 21 DISABILITY STATISTICS ABSTRACT 1, 1–4 (2000); NAT'L TELECOMM. & INFO. AGENCY, FALLING THROUGH THE NET: DEFINING THE DIGITAL DIVIDE, http://www.ntia.doc.gov/ NTIAHOME/FTTN99/contents.html (last visited April 1, 2007).

leged?, 24 L. & SOC. INQUIRY, 927, 931 (1999) (describing the pros and cons of a social science research privilege).

<sup>163.</sup> Weijer et al., supra note 161, at 1154–55.

<sup>164.</sup> Nat'l Inst. of Health, Certificates of Confidentiality: Background Information, http://grants.nih.gov/grants/policy/coc/background.htm (last visited April 1, 2007).

<sup>165.</sup> See generally ROBERT ROSENTHAL & RALPH L. ROSNOW, ESSENTIALS OF BEHAVIORAL RESEARCH: METHODS AND DATA ANALYSIS 140-41 (2d ed. 1991) (discussing the common statistical tool of using meta-analysis to compare and combine results from multiple studies).

frastructure to enhance and make more efficient geographically distributed collaboration becomes widespread in science, industry, and policy making.<sup>168</sup> Applying the principles of Universal Design ("UD") in the planning, development, and maintenance of collaboratory cyberinfrastructure, BBI researchers are finding ways to "improve access to information for people with varying disabilities, and may do so in the future without expensive and complex assistive technology."<sup>169</sup>

The next step is to translate findings from this initiative into effective policy and best practices that enhance opportunities for, and the inclusion of, people with disabilities in all aspects of life. Preliminary findings suggest the "flexibility to permit manipulating the code for greater accessibility are vital" when selecting software applications for commercial, business, research, and other purposes.<sup>170</sup> As we investigate opportunities for developing accessible open-source software applications that have practical business uses,<sup>171</sup> we encourage setting new standards for software applications to anticipate the needs of the user (e.g., employee) without requiring their use of assistive technology.

Though we have yet to determine whether ADA Titles I and II employers and Title III businesses are accountable under the law for ensuring the software they use for everyday purposes is accessible, there is much we may do to encourage this development. As the World Wide Web Consortium ("W3C") endeavors drafting improved 508 standards,<sup>172</sup> we encourage applying UD principles as the baseline.<sup>173</sup> This is a first step toward heightened standards of technological inclusiveness for people with disabilities will have broad implications for title II employers.<sup>174</sup> Moreover, these standards may be revisited through the lens of UD to make adjustments for new research findings and technological innovations.

Finally, we encourage funding for empirical research that demands the development of products and services using UD prin-

<sup>168.</sup> Myhill et al., supra note 87, at 2.

<sup>169.</sup> Id.

<sup>170.</sup> Id.

<sup>171.</sup> See supra Part II.B.1.

<sup>172.</sup> The W3C 'Web Accessibility Initiative' "guidelines... are widely regarded as the international standard for Web accessibility." W3C, WAI Mission and Organization, http://www.w3.org/WAI/about.html (last visited April 1, 2007).

<sup>173.</sup> Myhill et al., supra note 87, at 10.

<sup>174.</sup> Leonard A. Sandler & Peter Blanck, The Quest to Make Accessibility a Corporate Article of Faith at Microsoft: Case Study of Corporate Culture and Human Resource Dimensions, 23 BEHAV. SCI. & L. 39, 40 (2005).

ciples. Ultimately, people with disabilities will benefit on the job, in their communities of choice, at home, and on the World Wide Web from field studies and controlled laboratory research analyzing the usability of technology by people with varying impairments and needs.<sup>175</sup>

#### C. Law

Businesses increasingly are developing an online presence with virtual storefronts in addition to their physical stores, or at times as their only marketplace.<sup>176</sup> This trend is giving rise to policy and regulation challenges, even as it presents opportunities for people with disabilities to participate in activities ranging from shopping to educational activities. One concern is the applicability of the ADA to online stores and the need for such web sites to be accessible to people with varying disabilities.<sup>177</sup> Legal challenges on the accessibility of business websites have resulted in differing court judgments, although a majority of courts addressing the issue conclude there must be a "nexus between the challenged lack of service and the place of public accommodation."<sup>178</sup>

In a recent lawsuit, the Plaintiffs alleged that Target.com was not accessible to people who were blind due to the inappropriate use of alternative text and navigation links, both of which are easy and economical to make accessible.<sup>179</sup> Target argued that it had no legal obligation to create accessible websites, as the ADA applied only to "places" of public accommodations. The federal district court disagreed with this position stating that ADA Title III applied to all services provided by a public entity, when that web service has a "nexus" to the physical place of business.<sup>180</sup> A contrasting judgment was delivered in a similar case filed against Southwest Airlines, wherein the court held that virtual ticket counters were not physical places and not covered by the ADA's definition of public accommodations.<sup>181</sup>

<sup>175.</sup> Myhill et al., supra note 87, at 1.

<sup>176.</sup> Don Peppers & Martha Rogers, *The Physical Virtual Future*, INTELLIGENT ENTERPRISE, Apr. 28, 2000, *available at* http://www.intelligententerprise.com/000428/feat1.jhtml.

<sup>177.</sup> Peter Blanck, Flattening the (In-Accessible) Cyber World for People with Disabilities, 18 ASSISTIVE TECH. J. (forthcoming 2006).

<sup>178.</sup> Id.

<sup>179.</sup> Nat'l Fed. of the Blind v. Target Corp., 452 F.Supp. 2d 946, 949–50 (N.D. Cal. 2006).

<sup>180.</sup> Id. at 951–52.

<sup>181.</sup> Access Now v. Sw. Airlines, Co., 227 F. Supp. 2d 1312, 1317-19 (S.D. Fla. 2002).

Whether the ADA applies to the websites of public goods and service providers is an issue of ever-increasing importance as online services and the use of information technology in the actual trade of goods and services are growing at an extraordinary rate.<sup>182</sup> The absence of a mandate for website accessibility will widen the digital divide between people with and without disabilities as more commerce turns to the online marketplace. As proposed by the National Council on Disability in 2004, an ADA Restoration Act may be necessary to clarify the Act's mandates for the courts and public alike.<sup>183</sup>

Policy revisions may incentivize built-in accessibility features for online stores and actively initiate desirable best practices to ensure that people with disabilities have equal opportunities in the global market. The certainty that online business will grow, perhaps exponentially, from their use today presents vast opportunities for researchers, businesses, website designers, and policy makers to identify best practices and create accessible global marketplaces from the ground up. With passage of the 2006 United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, we are at the watershed of social, educational, and economic advancement of people with disabilities the world over.<sup>184</sup>

#### Conclusion

In this new millennium, we also enter a new era in disability research, policy, and law. Strong evidence suggests attitudes lead to discrimination against people with disabilities. New research is moving towards understanding the operation of such attitudes in realistic settings and testing interventions to ameliorate their negative effects. Participatory action research is enabling researchers to design studies that include a focus on environmental and social factors impacting people with disabilities. Studies are clarifying ways that social and environmental factors—workplace accommodations, universal design, and technological advances—

<sup>182.</sup> Luyi Di, comScore: Online Commerce Up 16%, IMEDIA CONNECTION, Oct. 26, 2006, http://www.imediaconnection.com/news/11945.asp; Bob Tedeschi, Last Minute Help for Those (Mostly Male) Holiday Shopping Slackers, N.Y. TIMES, Dec. 18, 2006, at C6.

<sup>183.</sup> NAT'L COUNCIL ON DISABILITY, RIGHTING THE ADA 11-28, 99-110, 123 (2004), http://www.ncd.gov/newsroom/publications/2004/pdf/rightingada.pdf.

<sup>184.</sup> Maria Veronica Reina et al., Women with Disabilities and the 2006 UN Disability Convention, 7 GEORGETOWN J. INT'L. AFFAIRS (forthcoming 2007); United Nations, Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities: Recent Developments, http://www.un.org/disabilities/ convention/ (last visited April 3, 2007).

remove barriers to full social and economic inclusion of people with disabilities. Technological advances are creating new "places" for consumers and citizens that are designed to be inclusive and empowering. These advances may be used by policy-makers and courts, nationally and internationally, to further advance the civil and human rights of people with disabilities in the next twentyfive years.